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PRESENT:
Alex, Fisk, Garcia-Des Lauriers, Gonzalez, Guyse, Hargis, Ibrahim, Jia, Kampf, Kopplin, Lay-Bounpraseuth, Lloyd, MacNevin, Mekonnen, Mirzaei, Nelson, Ortenberg, Pacleb, Polet, Schmitzberger, Puthoff, Sadaghiani, Salik, Shen, Shih, Singh, Small, Sohn, Speak, Swartz, Szypowski, Von Glahn, Winer

PROXIES:
Senator Winer for Senator Kopplin, Senator Garcia-Des Lauriers for Senator Dickson

NOT PRESENT:
Husain, Jia, Muhtaseb, Polet, Shih
GUESTS:
L. Dopson, S. Eskandari, H. Evans, S. Garver, S. Hilles, R. Kerbs, F. Neto, D. Quinn, E. Rolland, L. Rotunni, S. Shah, K. Street, M. Woo

1. Academic Senate Minutes – October 26, 2016

M/s to delay approval of the minutes until November 30, 2016 since they are lengthy and detailed and there has not been enough time to consider them carefully.
The motion passed unanimously.

2. Information Items
a. Chair’s Report

Chair Speak stated that there have been concerns raised regarding the Institutional Review Board (IRB).  The IRB is an unusual body that has not heretofore required Academic Senate involvement for faculty appointments.  The IRB developed “organically” in response to federal regulations.  There have been some misunderstandings regarding faculty appointments to the IRB therefore the Executive Committee has met with Dr. Shah, AVP of Research, Innovation and Economic Development. There will be a referral written to regularize the faculty appointments to the IRB.  
The other item the Executive Committee has addressed was cluster hiring.  Chair Speak went on to say that there was a meeting with the Executive Committee and the following individuals to discuss the search committee process for cluster hiring:
· Dr. Soraya Coley, President

· Dr. Sylvia Alva, Provost 

· Dr. Alison Baski, Dean the College of Science

· Dr. Sep Eskandari, Interim AVP Academic Planning & Faculty Affairs

· Dr. Mahmood Ibrahim, Chair GE Committee    

· Dr. Cordelia Ontiveros, Interim Dean the College of Engineering

· Dr. Erik Rolland, Dean the College of Business Administration
Chair Speak reported that a very useful conversation resulted in an understanding that met the Executive Committee’s concerns, the concerns that had been voiced to the Executive Committee, and the administrative concerns.  The agreement reached ensures that the hires that are currently authorized go forward as planned.  There will be a department search committee for each hire and a cluster committee to coordinate the interaction of the department search committees. Someone from the cluster committee represents the hiring department. The department search committee will include a member outside the department from the cluster committee (approved by majority vote of home department faculty).  The candidate visits will be structured with the coordinating committee in addition to the ordinary department search events. Recruitment packages for each search will originate in the department but with coordination within the cluster.  This approach addresses all concerns and lets the faculty searches go forward.
Chair Speak mentioned an ASI initiative to have a “last lecture series” whose aim is to broaden the educational experiences of the Cal Poly Pomona community by inspiring and encouraging thought-provoking lecture and discussion on various subjects. ASI would like to explore the possibility of Academic Senate co-sponsorship of the “last lecture series” and Chair Speak asked that the senators take this opportunity back to their constituencies and if anyone is interested please contact Senator Mekonnen, ASI Senator, or Senator Puthoff, ASI Liaison.  
b. President’s Report

President Coley updated the body on the student housing project.  The campus has approved the conceptual design.  The design has been submitted to the Board of Trustees Committee on Campus Planning, Building and Grounds with the hope that it will be voting upon in January.  The initial housing plans required a larger footprint for the building; the new plan has more stories and contains a new dining facility.  The new design is a 1600 bed facility and will replace the freshman housing located on University Drive.  
The President’s Cabinet met with the ASI Cabinet for the first time; President Coley stated that it was a wonderful exchange with the students.   The ASI President and his cabinet have a lot of ambitious plans for the year and the President stated how proud she was of them for taking this leadership role and engaging with the students and faculty around the important issues of the campus.  Meeting with the ASI Cabinet is something that President Coley would like to do yearly.
President Coley commended Provost Alva on the recent presentation by Dr. Daryl Smith, senior research fellow and professor emerita of education of psychology at the Claremont Graduate University.  She also commended the Provost’s staff and Linda Hoos for gathering all the data that Dr. Smith examined as the basis of her presentation.   President Coley went on to say that there will be additional training around how to expand and create a broad pool of candidates for faculty searches.  The President said she has had subsequent conversations with Dr. Smith and has asked the various campus offices to provide information regarding the makeup of our faculty and staff as well as Cal Poly Pomona’s students so that there can be a broader conversation about diversity on campus.
President Coley attended a reception for Sedelta Oosahwee, the acting Deputy Director for the Office of Tribal Relations in the U.S. Department of Agriculture. Students from Sherman Indian High School in Riverside performed for Deputy Director Oosahwee.  President Coley stated that it was a very nice event and that it communicated Cal Poly Pomona’s commitment to expanding the Native American “pipeline”. 
President Coley announced that for 2017/18 budget she is hoping to receive $169M more from the state.  This request includes funding for the 2025 Graduation Initiative, FTE growth at 1%, and a relatively small amount, system wide, of $10M for infrastructure.  It is recommended that the best way to fill the gap is “all out” advocacy from faculty, staff, and students.  There is a lot of ongoing work to connect with legislators in Sacramento as well as in Washington D.C. The President stated that every CSU campus is expected to work to try and determine what the priorities are for next year.  She stated that the divisions are currently in the process of making sure that they have received their allocations and that all unspent funds have been carried forward and retained.  All Vice Presidents have been asked to prioritize the usage of the carried forward funds for “mission critical” expenditures.
The President stated that administration is in the early stages of a multi-year budgeting process.  She communicated that this process is a “deep dive” to determine how funds were allocated, what was the basis for the allocation, and what were the results of the various allocations, so that there can be a more informed discussion moving forward.  Each division will be meeting with the Academic Senate Budget Committee to provide more information.  
The President is pleased with the progress of the Strategic Planning process.  Currently a mission statement is being crafted.  This will be shared with the campus community and there will be further discussions.  President Coley’s goal is to have a mission statement that can be recited by memory when and everyone else can recite by memory.  President Coley emphasized that the mission statement will represent what Cal Poly Pomona stands for and who we are.

Senator Ibrahim stated that he is thankful that the budget is progressing but feels that the lack of a budget is preventing forward movement in regards to scholarly activities.  He provided an example of a grant that he has received from the U.S. Department of Education to lead a group of educators to Morocco during the summer.  President Coley clarified that the 2016/17 budget has been distributed and stated that she will follow up on Senator Ibrahim’s concern, specifically the funding needed for the grant.  President Coley went on to say that productivity should not be held up during the “deep dive” process.  She stated that they are trying to determine what resources are available for faculty line and staff hiring, because that is the priority as related to student success.  In addition, Semester Conversion funding is also being evaluated. President Coley emphasized that she, the Provost and Dr. Shah, AVP of Research, Innovation and Economic Development, are very committed to supporting faculty scholarly activities.  The President reminded the body that we did not receive Foundation endowment funding and adjustments are being made to accommodate for that lack of funding.
c. Provost’s Report

Provost Alva updated the senate on the Academic Master Plan process.  Ten (10) working groups with 11 members each convened this week.  President Emeritus Jolene Koester facilitated the conversation in the working groups around guided questions that will help frame the academic direction of academic programs but will also help define what human, fiscal, and physical resources are needed.  The Provost sincerely thanked the individuals who volunteered for the working groups for launching the process and stated that there will be opportunities to further engage everyone in the process; it is an iterative and collective process.  Vice Chair Shen is co-chairing the Academic Master Plan Steering Committee.  The Academic Master Plan website has been launched.  It is located at http://www.cpp.edu/~academicplan/. 
d. Vice Chair’s Report

Vice Chair Shen reported.

NEW REFERRALS: (12)

AP-048-167
Policy on Department Name Change Requests (note – this was reported as an AA referral at the October 26, 2016 Academic Senate Meeting)

AP-049-167
BS in Animal Science - Animal Science Option

AP-050-167
BS in Animal Science

AP-051-167
BS in Communication - Multimedia Journalism Option

AP-052-167
BS in Communication - Organizational Communication Option

AP-053-167
BS in Communication - Public Relations Option

AP-054-167
BS in Communication - Interpersonal Communication Option

AP-055-167
Multimedia Journalism Minor

AP-056-167
Discontinuation of BA in Liberal Studies - BA/Credential Subplan/Option

AP-057-167
Discontinuation of BA in Liberal Studies - Bilingual Authorization BA/Credential Subplan/Option

AP-058-167
Discontinuation of BA in Liberal Studies - Bilingual Authorization Precredential Subplan/Option

AP-059-167
MS in Mathematics and Statistics
REJECTED REFERRALS: (0)

WITHDRAWN REFERRALS: (0)

SENATE REPORTS FORWARDED TO PRESIDENT: (1)

AS-2595-167-AA
Attendance in Classes by Non-Enrolled Students

PRESIDENT RESPONSES TO SENATE REPORTS: (4)

AS-2553-167-GE
IGE 3300 - Demons, the Dead, and the Monstrous Other - APPROVED
AS-2554-167-GE
HST 3373 - History and Hollywood - APPROVED
AS-2555-167-GE
HST 2213 - Introduction to Islam - APPROVED
AS-2556-167-GE
PHY 1050 - Physics of Musical Sound - APPROVED
e. CSU Academic Senate

At this point Chair Speak congratulated the Veteran’s Resource Center for the moving observance of Veteran’s Day that they hosted.  In addition, Chair Speak recognized Senator Swartz and thanked him for his incredibly moving address at the observance.

Senator Swartz reported.
Senator Swartz reported on the local elections that impact Cal Poly Pomona.  He stated that CPP has an exceptionally unusual situation since our borders cross two senate and two assembly districts and in that capacity we are served by two assemblymen and two senators. The following representatives were elected:

· State Assembly District 52 – Freddie Rodriguez

· State Assembly District 55 – Phillip Chen
· Senate District 20 – Connie Leyva

· Senate District 29 – Ling Ling Chang

Senator Swartz stated that he has taken the lead not only locally but also statewide for legislative issues and now that the representatives have been elected it is his role to identify and galvanize campus constituencies statewide to go out and meet elected representatives.  Senator Swartz invited people to join him in this endeavor.  He is planning on including the ASI President and Vice President and the Cal Poly Pomona legislative team.  Representatives from Cal State Fullerton will be included in this legislative outreach because we share some of the same representatives.  Senator Swartz stated that the goal was to build relationships and “tell our story” so that the state representatives know all that the campus is going through and doing for the citizens of California.  
Senator Swartz reported that the Academic Conference has been moved from Vallejo, California to San Diego, California.  The dates are February 9 and 10, 2017 at San Diego State University.  The theme is “Closing the Academic Gap” which will take a close look at the 4 and 6-year graduation rates.  

President Coley added that a new Pomona mayor has been elected; Tim Sandoval will be replacing Elliot Rothman as mayor of Pomona.
Provost Alva requested a summary of the propositions that passed and what are the impacts on higher education of those propositions. 
f. Budget Report

Senator Lloyd reported.

Senator Lloyd stated that since he expressed concern about the delay of budgetary information in the last Academic Senate Meeting he did receive communication from the President’s Office that the information will be available soon to the campus community.  The Budget Committee is hoping to take an initial look at the budget numbers at the next meeting.  
g. CFA Report

CFA Chapter President Weiqing Xie reported.
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The CFA Report is also located on the Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2016-17/11.09.16/11.09.16%20Documents/CFA%20Report%20to%20the%20Academic%20Senate%2011-9-2016.pdf.

The second issue of the CFA newsletter has been issued.  It is posted at http://www.cpp.edu/~cfa/Fall2016-2.pdf. Professor Xie requested that members read the editorial piece on the impact of the potential changes to the pension and benefits contributions.

CFA launched the 2016 Bargaining Survey to help inform our CFA Bargaining Team of issues and concerns that members may want to address in the next faculty contract.  Professor Xie urged all CFA members to complete this survey.

CFA has been notified that AB 1887 may impact CFA members.  AB 1887, approved by Gov. Brown September 27, 2016, prohibits a state agency and the Legislature from requiring any of its employees, officers, or members to travel to, or approving a request for state-funded or state-sponsored travel to, any state that, after June 26, 2015, has enacted a law that voids or repeals, or has the effect of voiding or repealing, existing state or local protections against discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression or has enacted a law that authorizes or requires discrimination against same-sex couples or their families or on the basis of sexual orientation, gender identity, or gender expression, as specified, subject to certain exceptions.
Professor Xie stated that in addition to AB 1887 there have been changes to the Fair Labor Standards Art that may impact CFA members.  

President Coley stated that the CSU will be providing guidance in regards to AB 1887 through the legal counsel.  
h. ASI Report

Senator Mekonnen reported.
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The ASI Report is also located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2016-17/11.09.16/11.09.16%20Documents/ASI_The%20Last%20Lecture%20Series.pdf. 

Senator Mekonnen reported on the “last lecture series”.  ASI will be reaching out to particular departments to assess which professors students would interested in hearing from.  The goal is to have three (3) lectures per quarter.  The chosen professor would speak on a topic of their choosing.  The series is based on the hypothetical idea of a “final talk” about what matters to that professor.  
Senator Mekonnen informed the body that the Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC) will be having a luncheon on November 17, 2016.  In addition, TAC is sponsoring a conference on November 18, 2016 where they will be discussing sustainable means of transportation.  Senator Lloyd added that the Alternative Transportation Conference will be held on November 17 and 18, 2016.  He stated that this conference was initiated by the students and there will be workshops and panel discussions to explore ways in which that the campus can be connected more effectively with alternative transportation methods.  
i. Staff Report

Senator Gonzales reported.

Thursday, December 8th, is a staff holiday gathering hosted by Staff Council from 11:30 to 1:00 p.m. in the Heritage Conference Room which is on the 8th floor of the CLA building.  New, unwrapped, stuffed animal donations will be collected for the Pomona Police Department Community Outreach and Santa Cop Programs.  Senator Gonzales emphasized that all faculty and staff are invited to this gathering.  

j. Semester Conversion Report

Francelina Neto, Director of Semester Conversion, reported.

Dr. Neto reported that Individual Academic Plan (IAP) numbers are higher; all colleges have been reviewed and they are updating advising plans to support the students through semester conversion.  The Semester Conversion team is requesting that faculty become acquainted with MyPlanner and the IAPs to help enforce that IAPs are necessary.  Dr. Neto stated that one idea to help encourage students to complete their IAPs is for faculty to give extra credit if students finish their IAPs.  

The rate of approval of IAPs over the last two weeks has almost doubled.  Dr. Neto cautioned that there still is a long way to go but improvements have been made in giving feedback on the IAPs.

Several conversion guides have been complete; Collins College of Hospitality Management and College of Business Administration are complete. Dr. Neto stated that she is meeting with the colleges to review the conversion guides and it is going very well.  

System testing will start in January 2017.  Dr. Neto informed the body that approximately 73% of the proposals are approved, meaning they are catalog ready.  The process of copying courses to the semester catalog has begun ahead of schedule.  

The IAPs just show up on the “to do” list in the Student Center and it was asked if there is a requirement that this needs to be done prior to registration.  Dr. Neto responded that if an IAP is showing up in the “to do” list it is for students that are 0 to 48 units from graduation; the goal is that these students can graduate on the quarter system (these students are referred to as “quarter students”).  Quarter students have been requested to submit their IAPs by December 2016.  Dr. Neto went on to say that there is no requirement to put “holds” on accounts for the IAPs at this time, although some departments are doing that because it is part of their departmental process.  This is being discussed in the Semester Conversion Advising Committee, but there are concerns that if registration “holds” are placed on accounts other issues will arise.  
Chair Speak mentioned that there has been extensive conversation on this topic during the Semester Conversion Steering Committee meetings.  The application of putting “holds” on accounts entails so much work on someone else which makes this process costly.  He went on to say that giving the students incentives, instead of punishment, and letting them know how advantageous it is to complete their IAPs is the better way to go.  IAPs are good for both the students and departments as a means to plan future needs.  Departments are well served by having this information –an advantage which will encourage departments to help get students to complete their IAPs.  
Provost Alva appreciated that this question was raised.  She stated that right now the system is “pulling” IAPs out of students and we may need to think about opportunities to “push” IAPs to students for review and then send it back for a final review by an advisor.  She has encouraged the committee to look at the advantages/disadvantages of “pulling” versus “pushing”.  Provost Alva stated that we really need to think creatively about how to meet the demand of advising for semester conversion and giving the students a clear path towards their degree. 
Senator Mirzaei inquired whether there were ways to train and educate the students regarding semester conversion to let them know what are the things they can do in advance to ensure a smooth transition.  Dr. Neto responded that there are ASI representatives on all Semester Conversion Committees.  There have been student information forums on the subject.  She stated that the goal is to change advising on campus and make it the norm, not just the exception for semester conversion.  There are videos and tutorials available but there needs to be more, and better, communication about advising and the path to graduation.
k. GE Committee Report

Senator Ibrahim reported.


[image: image3.emf]GE_Course_Senate_ Report.pdf


The GE Committee Report is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/~senate/documents/packets/2016-17/11.09.16/11.09.16%20Documents/GE_Course_Senate_Report.pdf.

Senator Ibrahim compared the amount work that the GE Committee is doing to previous years when they would get maybe 10 courses per year to review.  The GE Committee is tasked with reviewing 352 courses for semester conversion, 247 directly-converted courses and 105 new/revisioned courses.  

· Total Directly Converted Courses = 247 
· Approved/Approved pending changes = 176 (was 158 on 10/26/16)
· Incomplete, returned to author for changes = 67 (was 83 on 10/26/16)
· Rejected = 4
· Total New/Revisioned Courses = 105
· Adopted by Academic Senate = 46
· First Reading on 11/9/16 = 5
· Second Reading on 11/9/16 = 3
· First Reading on 11/30/16 = 2
· Incomplete, returned to author for changes = 24 (was 37 on 10/26/16)
· Rejected = 13
· Deleted/Not GE = 3
3. Consent Agenda
Academic Senate Chair Speak reminded the body that the Executive Committee is conservative, careful about placing items on the consent agenda that are very simple and straight-forward and are not likely to be controversial.  Adopting the consent agenda means receiving and filing all first reading reports and adopting the second reading report.  Per procedure, any senator can request that an item be removed from the consent agenda.

a. GE-020-156, ARC 3610 – World Architecture before the Renaissance – FIRST READING
b. GE-021-156, ARC 3612 – World Architecture before the Renaissance Discussion – FIRST READING
c. GE-033-156, PLS 4800 – Policies of Need and Greed – FIRST READING
d. GE-085-156, SOC 4440 – Technology and Society – FIRST READING
e. GE-128-156, ENG 4740 – Chinese Civilization and Culture – FIRST READING
f. GE-130-156, HST 3306 – Modern India – FIRST READING
g. AP-046-156, Minor in Agriculture Water Resources and Irrigation Design – SECOND READING
M/s/p to adopt the consent agenda – the vote was unanimous.

4. Academic Senate Committee Reports – Time Certain 3:45 p.m.

a. GE-009-156, ENG 2803 – Fantasy and the Fantastic – FIRST READING
Senator Ibrahim presented the report.

M/s to receive and file GE-009-156, ENG 2803 – Fantasy and the Fantastic.

Recommendation:
The GE Committee recommends approval of GE-009-156, ENG 2803 – Fantasy and the Fantastic.
b. GE-010-156, ENV 1010 – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods – FIRST READING
c. GE-011-156, ENV 1010L – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods Lab – FIRST READING
Since GE-010-156 and GE-011-156 are co-requisites, these reports were presented together. Senator Ibrahim presented the reports.
M/s to receive and file GE-010-156, ENV 1010 – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods and GE-011-156, ENV 1010L – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods Lab.
Recommendation:

The GE Committee recommends approval of GE-010-156, ENV 1010 – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods and GE-011-156, ENV 1010L – Introduction to Design Theories and Methods Lab.
d. AA-009-156, Policy for Priority Registration – SECOND READING
Senator Guyse presented the report.

M/s to adopt AA-009-156, Policy for Priority Registration.

Recommendation:
The Academic Affairs Committee recommends the adoption of the following policy: 
1.  
Order of Registration:  The Academic Senate recommends the following order of registration:

a. Students in the Priority Registration Categories as defined in Section 2.2 below.

b. Order of registration for rest of the students as defined in AA-005-145.

2. 
Priority Registration Policy

For the purposes of this report, “Priority Registration” is defined as the two-day time period that precedes “Initial Registration” each term as identified in AA-005-145.

2.1.
Access to Priority Registration is not automatic for any student.  Priority Registration is valid only for one academic term at a time, not for the entire academic year.

2.2.
All priority registration requests must also meet all three of the following criteria:

2.2.1
Each student meets their respective category description in the table below, AND

2.2.2
needs priority registration to participate in the activity for the academic term specified, AND

2.2.3
will not be receiving priority registration as a reward or as a substitute for pay.

Application for priority registration may be requested by the Director/Chair/Responsible Person (such as the Director of Athletics, President of ASI, and etc.) for serious and compelling reasons via the Request for Priority Registration form, which must be accompanied by specific documentation/justification for each student requesting priority registration. All students within a group must be individually listed. The Director/Chair/Responsible Person shall justify criteria 2.2.1-2.2.3. Providing a sample class or activity schedule is not sufficient, it shall be accompanied by relevant justification.

Priority registration group will be categorized as follows:

	Category 
	Description
	Example
	Max Limit

	A
	Students for whom the University needs to provide priority registration to fulfil the graduation timeline or pathway
	· 2-year and 4-year pledge

· Honors college
	· Six quarters (four semesters) for 2-year pledge and honors college

· 12 quarters (eight semesters) for 4-year pledge 

	B
	Students for whom the University needs to provide priority registration to comply with federal or state regulation
	· Disability resource center

· EOP

· Veterans

· Foster Youth


	· As long as the regulation requires, subject to status validation



	C
	Student Athletes
	· Intercollegiate Athletics
	· As long as the active athlete status is maintained

	D
	Students serving on Senate committees
	· ASI cabinet and senate members 
	· During active service or six quarters (four semesters), whichever smaller

	E
	Students who are a part of significant university service
	· Housing Services Resident Advisors

· Orientation Leaders


	· During active service or six quarters (four semesters), whichever smaller

	F
	Students who represent the university team in a noteworthy extracurricular activity
	· Rose Float Team Lead

· Music Ensembles

· Engineering Teams (SAE, ASCE, Baja)

· ACM Programming Team

· Collegiate Cyber Defense Team (CCDC)
	· During active service or six quarters (four semesters), whichever smaller

	G
	Students who are required by external scholarship granting agencies or donors to meet degree milestones
	· McNair Scholarship

· Scholarship for Service

· SEES

· Similar scholarships


	· Duration required by the scholarship grantee or six quarters (four semesters), whichever smaller


The examples above are given for demonstration purpose only. It doesn’t guarantee priority registration for any category.


Request for Priority Registration forms for Categories A-D in the table above will be approved and do not require regular review by the Academic Affairs Committee each academic term. A review/audit may be requested by the Academic Affairs Committee at any time.

Request for Priority Registration forms for Categories E-G will be reviewed and either approved or denied by the Academic Affairs Committee based on criteria 2.2.1-2.2.3 as well as the completeness of the application. The Academic Affairs Committee will consider these requests for priority registration in a single meeting each academic term. Personal appearances may be requested by the Academic Affairs Committee for parties making requests from Categories E-G.

2.3  
Requests for priority registration must be received in the Academic Senate office by 5:00 pm on the due date listed in 2.5 below for each term. Late applications will not be accepted.  Only complete formal written requests as detailed in Section 2.2 will be considered.  

2.4 
The Director/Chair/Responsible Person will be notified of the committee’s decision no less than 8 working days prior to the beginning of the priority registration period. It is the responsibility of the Director/Chair/Responsible Person to notify the students of the decision. Staff from the Academic Senate Office will provide the Registrar’s Office with approved lists each academic term.

2.5
Deadlines for applications for priority registration must be made by the date specified below (This date is approximately four (4) weeks prior to the beginning of priority registration each quarter)

•
1st working day in October for Winter Quarter

•
1st working day in April for Summer Quarter 

•
1st working day in May for Fall Quarter

•
5th working day in January for Spring Quarter

For the semester calendar the following dates will apply:

•
1st working day in October for Spring Semester

•
1st working day in March for Summer Semester 

•
1st working day in April for Fall Semester

3. 
During the priority registration period students are limited to a maximum of 16 quarter units (14 semester units).  All students will be eligible to register for additional units during the subsequent registration periods.

4.
The intention that no more than 10% of the student body of CPP be available for priority registration under this policy. If there is a significant rise in this percentage, the Registrar’s office may consult with the Academic Affairs Committee about the situation.

Request for Priority Registration

This form must be completed EACH academic term for which priority registration is requested and must accompany the list of students (and their Bronco ID number) for whom priority registration is being requested. 

Term (circle one): Fall       Winter      Spring       Summer

Year: …………….

Program / Division Name: …………………………….. 

Program / Division Director Name:……………………………………. Title:………………

Program / Division Director Email:………………………………….. Phone:………………

Program / Division Director Signature:…………………………………… 

	Name
	Bronco ID 

(incorrect or incomplete IDs may result in denial of the request)
	Category

(as per AA-009-156)
	How many prior terms of priority registration received

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


Please replicate the table above on a separate sheet and attach if you have more students than the space provided above.

Please provide justification for requesting the priority registration for the students above on the next page.

Request for Priority Registration (Contd.)

Please provide the following information as mandated by AS-XXXX-XXX/AA 

1. Justification on how the students meet the category description, AND 

2. How they need it to participate in the activity for the term specified, AND

3. Confirmation that they will not be receiving it as a reward or as a substitute for pay.

Signature of Program/ Division Director

Please print Program/ Division Director name and date
Discussion:

Senator Guyse stated that the only change since the first reading was to change a title from Associate Provost since that title does not exist anymore to the “lead authority in Academic Programs”.  This change leaves it open ended in case the authoritative title changes in the future.  No substantial changes were introduced.
The motion to adopt AA-009-156, Policy for Priority Registration passed unanimously.

e. GE-070-156, AST 3050 - Archaeoastronomy (GE Area B5) – SECOND READING
f. GE-118-156, ANT 3050 – Archaeoastronomy (GE Area B5) – SECOND READING
Since GE-070-156 and GE 118-156 are co-listed, these reports were presented together.  Senator Ibrahim presented the reports.  

M/s to adopt GE-070-156, AST 3050 – Archaeoastronomy and GE-118-156, ANT 3050 – Archaeoastronomy.

Recommendation:

The GE Committee recommends approval of GE-070-156, AST 3050 – Archaeoastronomy and GE-118-156, ANT 3050 – Archaeoastronomy for GE Area B5.

Discussion:

No changes were introduced since the first readings of GE-070-156, AST 3050 – Archaeoastronomy and GE-118-156, ANT 3050 – Archaeoastronomy for GE Area B5.

The motion to adopt GE-070-156, AST 3050 – Archaeoastronomy and GE-118-156, ANT 3050 – Archaeoastronomy for GE Area B5 passed unanimously.

g. GE-124-156, STA 1300 – Biostatistics (GE Area B4) – SECOND READING
Senator Ibrahim presented the report.

M/s to adopt GE-124-156, STA 1300 – Biostatistics.

Recommendation:
The GE Committee recommends approval of GE-124-156, STA 1300 – Biostatistics for GE Area B4.

Discussion:
No changes were introduced since the first reading of GE-124-156, STA 1300 – Biostatistics.  It was noted that the second reading date should be November 9, 2016 not November 19, 2016.
The motion to adopt GE-124-156, STA 1300 – Biostatistics passed unanimously.
h. AA-005-145, Update Process for Registration Appointments – SECOND READING
Senator Guyse presented the report.

M/s to adopt AA-005-145, Update Process for Registration Appointment.

Recommendation:

The Academic Affairs Committee recommends adopting the following updated registration appointment process: 
There shall be four registration periods per academic term for the all students:

	Registration Period
	Enrollment Limit

	Priority Registration
	

	As per AA-009-156
	16 quarter units (14 semester units)

	Initial Registration (min 5 days) in the following order
	

	New freshmen and transfer students who attended Orientation and/or Summer Bridge.
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)

	Seniors who have applied for graduation and are within 20 units of completing their degree program
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)

	Graduate students
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)

	All other new and continuing students according to units to degree completion
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)

	Registration (min 5 days)
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)

	Add/Drop 

(shall start a minimum of four days before the term starts and extend through the first five days of instruction (first four days of summer term)
	20 quarter units (18 semester units)


Students who wish to register for more than 20 quarter units (18 semester units) must receive the permission of their department chair and the associate provost.

Discussion:

Senator Nelson noted that in the table it should state “Seniors who have applied for graduation and are within 20 units of completing their degree program (18 semester units)” to be consistent with the other policy statements.  There was a “friendly amendment” and this change will be made prior to submitting the report to the President.

The motion to adopt AA-005-145, Update Process for Registration Appointment, with “friendly amendment” changes passed unanimously.
i. AA-006-145, Early Participation in Commencement Ceremonies for Graduate Students – SECOND READING
Senator Guyse motioned to postpone the second reading of AA-006-145, Early Participation in Commencement Ceremonies for Graduate Students, to the next Academic Senate meeting, November 30, 2016.

M/s/p to postpone the second reading of AA-006-145 to the November 30, 2016 Academic Senate meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.
5. Discussion/New Business







a. College of Business Administration Executive Committee Member Election
Senator Winer, Chair, Elections and Procedures Committee, conducted the election for a College of Business Administration Executive Committee representative.  

Dr. Winer opened nominations from the floor.  The following nominations were received:

· Jeffery Guyse 
· Sharyn Fisk 
Senator Guyse respectfully declined the nomination.

M/s/p to elect Sharyn Fisk as the College of Business Administration representative to the Executive Committee by acclamation.

The Academic Senate Meeting adjourned at 4:15 P.M.
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The Last Lecture Series  


Mission: 


The aim of the lecture series is to broaden the educational experiences 


of the Cal Poly Pomona community by inspiring and encouraging 


thought-provoking lecture and discussion on various subjects.  


Vision: 


The vision of the Last Lecture Series is to provide to students, faculty 


and the CPP community a showcase of speakers on issues of current, 


global significance. In so doing, it will educate the audience on matters 


of social interest and develop the global awareness of the University 


Community while providing an environment for student development. 


Inspiration  


Our series was inspired by a talk Professor Randy Pausch delivered at 


Carnegie Mellon University entitled "Really Achieving Your Childhood 


Dreams." In this talk Pausch discussed, after being diagnosed with 


terminal pancreatic cancer, everything he wanted his children to know 


after he was gone. It included stories of his childhood, lessons he 


wanted his children to learn, and things he wanted them to know. He 


repeatedly stressed that one should have fun in everything one does, 


and that one should live life to its fullest. Which he remodeled at the 


end of his life.  


In honor of Randy Pausch a CPP Last Lecture Series is being created to 


continue his legacy. This is will be an ongoing series of lectures where 







academics are asked to think deeply about what matters to them, and 


then give a hypothetical "final talk", i.e., "what wisdom would they 


impart to the world if they knew it was their last opportunity?" This is a 


very exciting opportunity for students to learn more about their 


instructors' and administrator’s interests and thoughts that they care 


deeply about. 


Speaker Selection 


The Last Lecture Series is a student initiative that seeks to engage the 


student body in selecting the speakers for the Last Lecture Series. The 


ASI Education Enhancement Board (E.E.B) will reach out to specific 


college departments each quarter, seeking to select a faculty or staff 


that best represents that department. Students from the department 


will receive an email from either the department chair or appropriate 


administrator in which they will be asked to take a survey in selecting a 


faculty or staff member that they would like to see on the Last Lecture 


stage. 


 


 


 






_1541319143.pdf


GE Course Status
as of November 9, 2016


• Total Directly Converted Courses = 247 1


– Approved/Approved pending changes = 176 (was 158)
– Incomplete, returned to author for changes = 67 (was 83)
– Rejected = 4


• Total New/Revisioned Courses = 105
– Adopted by Academic Senate = 46
– First Reading on 11/9/16 = 5
– Second Reading on 11/9/16 = 3
– First Reading on 11/30/16 = 2
– Incomplete, returned to author for changes = 24 (was 37)
– Rejected = 13
– Deleted/Not GE = 3


Notes:
1 – Was 245, moved ARC 1020 and ARC 1022A to directly converted
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Report to the Academic Senate 
Wednesday, November 9, 2016 


 


1. CFA Newsletter 
Please check out the second issue of our CFA Newsletter. It is posted at 
http://www.cpp.edu/~cfa/Fall2016-2.pdf. I especially want to draw your attention to an 
editorial piece where we attempt to analyze the impact of potential changes with pension 
and benefits contributions.  This information should provide a useful perspective with some 
of the topics in the CFA’s 2016 Bargaining survey. 


2. Bargaining Survey 2016 
CFA launched the 2016 Bargaining Survey to help inform our CFA Bargaining Team of issues 
and concerns members want addressed in the next faculty contract.  


It’s very important that our members complete the above mentioned survey.  In the next 
round of contract negotiations, our bargaining team may face a number of difficult, and 
sometimes incompatible, choices.  Through this survey, you can communicate your 
priorities to the CFA Bargaining Team. The survey is available online through 5 pm December 
1, 2016 and is for members only.  


Please allow 10-15 minutes of uninterrupted time for the survey. Your responses are kept 
confidential. 


If you know a colleague who isn’t a CFA member but wants to take the survey, encourage 
them to join CFA today so they can make their voice heard!  


Contract talks with CSU management are scheduled to begin in summer 2017. 


3. Representation 
CFA is the exclusive collective bargaining representative for Bargaining Unit 3 (tenure-track 
faculty, lecturers, librarians, counselors, and coaches) of the CSU. In that role CFA negotiates a 
contract with the CSU administration for Bargaining Unit 3 and upholds the contract (Collective 
Bargaining Agreement, or CBA). 


A component of upholding the CBA is the “Duty of Fair Representation” where by State law, a 
labor union has the legal obligation to provide representation for any member of the bargaining 
unit (even if he/she is not a union member) in a dispute with the employer.   


If you (Unit 3 member) are asked to meet with a representative of the employer and the meeting 
has the potential to lead to future disciplinary action, you are entitled to bring a union (CFA) 
representative to the meeting. It is up to you to ask for representation and you must make a clear 
request if you want representation. The first point of contact for the Faculty Rights Committee is 
Dr. Martin Nakashima (facrightschair.po@calfac.org).  


4. Others 
CFA has been noticed the following that may impact members of unit 3.    


• AB 1887: http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill_id=201520160AB1887 
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AB 1887, approved by Gov. Brown September 27, 2016, prohibit a state agency and the 
Legislature from requiring any of its employees, officers, or members to travel to, or 
approving a request for state-funded or state-sponsored travel to, any state that, after June 
26, 2015, has enacted a law that voids or repeals, or has the effect of voiding or repealing, 
existing state or local protections against discrimination on the basis of sexual orientation, 
gender identity, or gender expression or has enacted a law that authorizes or requires 
discrimination against same-sex couples or their families or on the basis of sexual orientation, 
gender identity, or gender expression, as specified, subject to certain exceptions. 
 


• The Fair Labor Standards Act regulatory changes 
Guidance for Higher Education Institutions on Paying Overtime under the Fair Labor 
Standards Act: https://www.dol.gov/whd/overtime/final2016/highered-guidance.pdf 
The new FLSA rules outlined by the U.S. Department of Labor will impact in various ways 
some of unit 3 employees as well as the University overall. 


 
 
 
 
Dr. W. Xie – CFA Pomona Chapter President 
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